
BOROUGH OF KETTERING

MONITORING AND AUDIT COMMITTEE

Meeting held: 23rd July 2015
Present:
Councillor Mick Scrimshaw (Chair)

Councillors Linda Adams, Mike Tebbutt and Greg Titcombe 
Also Present:



Graham Soulsby 
(Deputy Chief Executive)


Mark Dickenson
(Acting Head of Finance)


Guy Holloway 

(Head of Corporate Development)


John Conway 

(Head of Housing)

Rob Thompson 
(Benefits Manager)


David Pope 

(Committee Administrator)


Mark Watkins

(CW Audit Services)

15.MA.01
APOLOGIES

Apologies for absence were received from Councillor Jenny Henson
15.MA.02
MINUTES

RESOLVED
that the minutes of the meeting of the Monitoring and Audit Committee held on 14th April 2015 were approved as a correct record and signed by the Chair.
15.MA.03
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST


None
15.MA.04
INTERNAL AUDIT PLAN ANNUAL REPORT 2014/2015 (A1)
A report was submitted which presented the Annual Internal Audit Report from the Council's Internal Auditors in compliance with the requirements of the Accounts and Audit (England) Regulations 2011 which required the Head of Internal Audit to provide an opinion on the work undertaken by Internal Audit.

Mr Mark Watkins from Coventry and Warwickshire Audit Services (CWAS) was welcomed to the meeting.

Members noted that the Internal Audit Opinion was based on the results of audit work carried out during 2014/15 and any high priority internal audit recommendations from work undertaken prior to 2014/15 which were still to be implemented. The Internal Audit Opinion was used to inform any significant weaknesses that should be regarded as Significant Control Issues that would require disclosure in the Annual Governance Statement. The work undertaken for 2014/15 had not highlighted any weaknesses that would require disclosure.

Mr Watkins indicated that significant assurance could be given and there was a generally sound system of internal control, designed to meet the organisation's objectives and that controls were generally applied consistently. Whilst there were no significant control issues highlighted, some weaknesses were identified that limited the level of assurance that could be given to individual audits. 

Members welcomed the overall opinion of significant assurance that had been given by the Internal Auditor. 
RESOLVED
that the Internal Audit Annual Report 2014/15 be received and noted.
15.MA.05        ANNUAL GOVERNANCE STATEMENT  (A2)

A report was submitted requesting the Monitoring and Audit Committee receive and endorse the Annual Governance Statement for 2014/15.
RESOLVED
that:-


(i)
the Monitoring and Audit Committee's role in the Annual Governance Statement process be noted; and


(ii)
the Annual Governance Statement for 2014/15 be endorsed.

15.MA.06
KEY UPDATES (A3)
The meeting was presented with key updates on three topics, Welfare Reform, Rent Arrears and the Right to Buy scheme.
Welfare Reform

Rob Thompson, Benefits Manager, attended the meeting to provide members with an update on Welfare Reform. 
Universal Credit (UC)
The meeting heard that UC went live 1st June 2015 to a very limited customer base, affecting 35 claimants in the Borough, mostly non-dependents. The date for the future rollout of UC was currently unclear, although the earliest possible date was April 2016. Trusted Partner Status was a new pilot scheme in operation that allowed direct payments to landlords, although in the majority of live cases payments were made direct to claimants. There had been no indication whether this scheme would be rolled out nationally. 

KBC had recently employed a Budgeting Support Officer for an initial 12 month period, working with customers to provide budgetary advice. KBC was working closely with the Credit Union team and a Member Information Session would be held in September to outline the work of the Credit Union and the budget support team. 
Discretionary Housing Payment (DHP)
The DHP budget, used to top up the shortfall between Housing Benefit and rent, had been reduced to £114k for 2015/16, down from £138k the previous year and was provided by central government on a use-or-return basis. On receipt of an application KBC examined a customer’s income and expenditure to ascertain whether the rent shortfall was affordable. The maximum award for DHP was for a period of 52 weeks, although if there was no realistic prospect of the claimant’s situation changing, that could continue. All existing claims had been rolled forward to 18th May 2015, with claim renewal forms issued in March 2015. 
A recent High Court ruling regarding Disability Living Allowance being used in DHP calculations had no impacted KBC to date, but each case would be looked at individually if a challenge arose. Demand on DHP was still high; 800 claims had been made during 2014/15 and approximately 200 had been received to date in 2015/16. Further proactive work with the Budget Support Officer would be carried out to try and alleviate the number of claims received.

Fraud and Error Reduction Incentive Scheme
The FERIS scheme that provided local authorities with funding for reductions in the fraud and error associated with the Housing Benefit caseload was continuing for 2015/16. The reduction target for 2014/15 had been 8%, with KBC achieving 6.5% even though it had only been actively involved for half of the length of the scheme. The target for 2015/16 was 10% and KBC was actively targeting claims that had not been reviewed for a number of years. 


Updates
A number of general updates were provided to the committee:

·  The benefit cap had reduced from £26k to £23k, with a planned future reduction to £20k, although the timescale for this was unknown.
·  The majority of working-age benefits had been frozen for the next four years.
·  New Employment Support Allowance (ESA) rules would be implemented from April 2016, which could result in claimants losing around £30 per week. 
·  18-21 year olds would no longer be eligible for Housing Benefit from April 2017, unless meeting a certain set of exceptions. This would have a significant impact on those in that age group. 
·  Working Tax Credit would see significant alterations to disregards and tapers from April 2016.
·  Child Tax Credits would, from April 2017, be restricted to two children. It was estimated that this alone would provide £6b in savings.
·  Changes to Housing Benefit backdating rules would see timescales for claiming reduced from 6 months to 4 weeks.
·  Changes from minimum wage to a “living wage” would see rates rise by 70p per hour.
·  A national review of Local Council Tax Support would be undertaken. 


Rent Arrears
John Conway, Head of Housing attended and provided the committee with an update in regards to rent arrears for KBC’s housing. 
The Committee heard that at the end of the 2014/15 Financial Year rent arrears stood at £207,353. Rent for council tenants had increased by 5.2% and rent arrears by 5.5%. In real terms, a 0.3% increase was seen as positive given the tough financial climate and impact of Welfare Reform changes.  
As at 24th May 2015, arrears stood at £206,099 compared to £215,023 for same week during 2014/15. 

Historically rent arrears had been significantly higher, over £300k in 2006, but had steadily reduced until the introduction of the under-occupancy penalty. Rent arrears increases had stabilised during 2014/15 and it was hoped to maintain these going forward, although the introduction of direct-to-claimant payments as part of Universal Credit was a cause for some concern. The room rate restrictions had affected a number of KBC tenants with an estimated £9,300 of current rent arrears accrued solely as a result of the restrictions. 
In response, considerable tenant support would be required to keep arrears stable and KBC was focussed on early intervention. This was achieved using a number of means of contact including phone-calls, personal visits, text messages and emails. The procedures in relation to introductory tenancies had been altered to ensure tenants were aware of expectations as part of their tenancy. These changes also enabled the council to identify tenants that might benefit from budgetary support. Regular meetings were also held throughout the term of an introductory tenancy.

The meeting heard that the Council was committed to pre-court interviews with tenants, noting that tenants should not be referred to court unless an intensive interview had been undertaken. A total of 30 such interviews had occurred since October 2014, with applications to court diminishing substantially. Where cases did proceed, the council could demonstrate it had gone well beyond what was statutorily required. The council also utilised tenant magazine Connect to publicise tenancy support services and to provide regular articles designed to keep payment of rent in the forefront of tenant’s minds. 
Members asked the following questions:-
	What were rent arrears in proportion to the total rental income?


	The total collectable rental debit is £15.5m, with current rent arrears of approximately £206k

	Could pre-court interviews be utilised in relation to Council Tax?
	Although the council seeks contact at the committal phase, pre-court interviews would not be practical due to the number of summons issued each year. 


	Does the Council engage external organisations as part of tenancy support?
	The Council works closely with the Credit Union, Citizen’s Advice Bureau and Accommodation Concern. If any other agencies could be of service, this could be examined.


Council Houses – Right to Buy

John Conway provided the Committee with an update on the Right to Buy (RTB) scheme.
The meeting noted that the scheme had been introduced as part of the Housing Act 1980 to provide tenants with the statutory right to purchase their home at a substantial discount over market rate. Discounts of up to 70% were available, to a maximum of £77,900. Tenants must have held a tenancy with the Council or Housing Association for at least three years and have a secure tenancy at time of application. 

Tenants received a 35% discount on current market values after three years, gaining an additional 1% for every additional year after five years to a maximum of 70%. For flats, a 50% discount was available after three years and then an additional 2% increase annually after the fifth year, to a maximum of 70%.

RTB sales had peaked in the early 2000’s before the government reduced discount levels in 2004. The credit crunch had reduced sales to virtually nil, a brief spike had been witnessed between 2012 and 2013 but figures were reducing again. Historically tenants were less vulnerable and in a better position to purchase properties than their current counterparts. Properties sold in the last few years were mainly three-bed properties, which comprised 16 of the 20 properties sold during 2014/15.
Members asked the following questions:-
	Given the amount of money spent upgrading Homes for the Future properties in Desborough, was there a method to prevent their sale under the RTB scheme?
	RTB legislation was wide-ranging and KBC could not prevent the sale of these properties under RTB. However, for a period of 15 years after completion, a property could not be sold for less than the cost of any investment. This would significantly increase the potential sale price for any of the aforementioned properties and no RTB applications had been received on these. 



	Were there any restrictions in place on Buy-to-Lets?
	If a property was sold within a certain period after being purchased under RTB, then any discount received had to be refunded. A large number of ex-council properties were believe to be in the hands of private landlords, given the length of time the scheme had been in operation. The council had a small programme of acquiring long-term empty ex-council houses to return to the stock.


	Could an update be provided on the St Jude’s property on Northampton Road?
	The property was being redeveloped into a 16 unit hostel for the homeless that would mean the Council would no longer need to utilise B&B accommodation as part of temporary accommodation services. It was anticipated that the first properties would be complete by mid-August with the remainder at the beginning of October.


15.MA.07
KEY PERFORMANCE INFORMATION BOOKLET (A4)

Members received the Key Performance Information Booklet. Guy Holloway, Head of IT and Communications, was in attendance for this item.

The background and contents of the KPI booklet were outlined to the meeting who noted that the information contained within provided members with the opportunity to see and ask questions regarding a wide range of statistics across all corporate areas. 
The Chair noted that as there were a number of new members on the Committee it would be beneficial for members to consider any changes or additions to the KPI booklet which should be brought to the next meeting on 15th September. 
15.MA.08
WORK PROGRAMME (A5)


The work programme was submitted to the Committee for consideration. The following reports would be brought to the next Committee:-
· Community Fund
· External Audit ISA 206 report
· Statement of Accounts – 2014/15
· SLA Voluntary Sector Monitoring

The following report would be brought to a future meeting: -

· Women’s Cycle Tour – Funding and Future 


Members were asked to consider and put forward any other items they may wish to add to future agendas. 
 (The meeting started at 7.00pm and ended at 8.40pm)

Signed​: …………………………………………………….

(Chair)

DJP
Monitoring and Audit No. 

23.07.15

